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First, a big thank you to Ken KA2LIM and his crew of Multi-op con-
testers for coming to our October meeting and presenting us with a 
very interesting program!  If you missed the meeting, you missed a 
good one- Ken and crew told (and showed us) us how they contest in 
the Southern Tier, and how they have a lot of fun doing it! 
 
The November RVHFG meeting will be on Friday, November 13th at 
the Spencerport Wesleyan Church on Rt 31 (see the back of the 
Journal for a map and directions- it’s easy to get to).  Once again, 
we’re very fortunate to have a group of amateurs from outside our 
immediate vicinity present a talk about their VHF+ activities.  This 
time it will be Steve VE3SMA and has gang of Canadian Micro-
wavers.  Steve and the others from North of the border always are 
very active in the contests, especially on the Microwave bands, 
where they turn in excellent scores using simple equipment and low 
power.  Steve presented this talk at the Ontario VHF Association’s 
“Do” a few months ago.  I know most of us weren’t there to hear/see 
it, so please plan on attending.  I guarantee it will be interesting and 
educational, to say the least! 
 

Continued…. 
 

 
The next regular meeting of 
the Rochester VHF Group 
will be  Friday, November 
13th, 2009, 7:30 PM 
 
Spencerport  Wesleyan 
Church 
2653 Nichols St., Spencer-
port  
 
Map and directions in back 
 
In this issue:  
The Chairman Speaks! 
Secretary Report 
Treasurer’s Report 
The Vice Chairman’s Report 
CSVHFS Conference 2009 Pic-
tures 
Yard Bag Holder 
Net Logins 
Classified 
 
Topics:  
Microwave Contesting Canada 

Published by 
Rochester VHF Group 

PO BOX 92122 
Rochester, NY 14692 

Editor: Tom Jennings, K2VX 
The VHF Journal is published by the Rochester VHF Group monthly except June-August.  The subscription price is included in 
the membership dues.  If you elect to receive the PDF version by downloading it from our website, dues are US$10 per year.  In 
this case, you will be notified by email the day it is available for download.  If you choose to receive the hardcopy Journal by 
Postal delivery, the dues are US$15.00 per year.  Articles and comments should be submitted to journal@rvhfg.com 
 



���������	�
�����
��� ��
��
���� �
Our December meeting will be our annual “Tune-Up” clinic meeting, where you will have the opportu-
nity to check out your preamps, converters, transmitters, transceivers, etc before the January contest.  So 
get your stuff ready- the usual group of techies will be there with the gear to tweak up your radios.  
 
We held a BoD meeting right before the club meeting and while it was a last minute thing, I think the 
consensus was that this might be a good way to do our club business.  We’ll see. 
 
The first weekend of the ARRL EME contest has passed (it was the weekend of the October club meet-
ing).  I participated on 1296 MHz as a single-op, and I can tell you, I have never heard the 23cm band so 
busy.  I worked 59 stations in 40 multipliers the first weekend- I have never had such a high score for 
the first weekend, and my score is probably puny compared to the big guns.  1296 sounded like the low 
end of 20m during a DX contest- seriously!  The weekend of November 7-8 is the Microwave EME con-
test (2304 and up), followed by the second weekend of the general EME contest (50-1296) on December 
5-6.  If the weather holds, we may hold a special meeting at my QTH on that Saturday or the Saturday 
after, to demonstrate EME for those who may have never heard a signal reflected off the Moon.  More to 
follow on this exciting facet of ham radio. 
 
Unfortunately, I won’t be present at the November meeting (I’ll still be away on vacation), but I know 
John WB2BYP will do a great job while I’m gone.  Do John a big favor and come to show your support, 
and please- as always, bring a friend- show them what VHF+ is all about! 
73 
Dave Hallidy K2DH 
 

Secretary Report 
Judy Stonehill, N2KXS 

 

Rochester VHF Group Meeting Minutes for October 9, 2009 
 

The general meeting, held at the Spencerport Wesleyan Church, was convened at 1930, local, by the Chairman, 
K2DH. 
 
Attendees introduced themselves with their names and calls.  In attendance were WO2P, N2KXS, N2KG, K2PGN, 
AF2K, K2TER, W3OAB, AB2YI, WB2GFZ, K2OS, WA3CSP, W9KXI, KV2X, WB2BYP, KA2LIM, N2LID, KB2YCC, 
and K2DH. 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
Fred, WO2P, moved that the minutes of the September, 2009 meeting be accepted as printed in the Journal.  
John, WB2BYP, seconded the motion and the motion was passed by the attendees. 
 
Tom, KV2X, moved that the September treasurer’s report be accepted as printed in the Journal.  John, W3OAB, 
seconded the motion which was then passed by the attendees. 
 
Dave, K2DH, reported that the status of the beacon remains the same as last month.  Fred offered to help Dave 
install the new components. 
 
Bill, K2TER, asked if the plaque that is to be presented to Al Goss had been located.  Dave said that Andy has 
the plaque which still needs to be corrected. 
 
The location for the 2010 RVHFG / RDXA banquet has not yet been identified. 



 
A web master for the RVHFG web site has not yet been identified.  Help is needed with the web site and mem-
bers are asked to contribute their expertise. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
None 
 
Fred, WO2P, moved that the meeting be adjourned.  John, WB2BYP, seconded the motion.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 2003, local. 
 
 
Program 
 
Ken Kent, KA2LIM, organizer of the well-known limited KA2LIM contest station, gave a very interesting and moti-
vating talk on his contesting experiences, the people who contest with him, the various locations they’ve found, 
and the gear they use to produce winning results. 
 
 

Treasurer’s Report 
Rochester VHF Group 

Treasurer’s Report – October 2009  
 
 
CHECKING ACCOUNT 

Previous Balance (as of 9/30/09):                 $783.00 
 
Income: 
 Membership dues       $ 10.00 

  
Expenses:           

  RDXA – NY QSSO Party plaque (“NY VHF and 
       Above, High Score”)        40.00 
  Postmaster, 12 months Post Office Box fee       44.00 
 
Current Balance                  $ 709.00 
 
 
 
SAVINGS ACCOUNT 
 
Previous Balance (as of 8/31/09):                 $1,525.49 

 
Income: 
 Interest (no report from bank)               $0.00 

 
Expenses:                          $0.00 

 
Current Balance                     $1,525.49 
 
 
TOTAL                                        $2,234.49 



 
 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Judy Stonehill, N2KXS, Treasurer 

 
The Vice Report – November 2009 Edition 

Thanks to Ken Kent KA2LIM and the Grid-Square Limo Team for a fascinating presen-
tation at the October RVHFG meeting.  For those of you who missed it, an entertaining series 
of images were shown.  They described of the evolution of their contest effort from FN12.  And 
they do have fun, as well as make a pretty good score each time.   

This month we have Steve Kavanagh VE3SMA and Roger Sanderson VE3RKS coming 
in from Canada to present Microwave Contesting from the Canadian Side of the Lake.  Mem-
bers of the RVHFG encounter them each year during the 10 GHz and Up contest, as they set 
up ad operate around the Lake Ontario and Lake Erie vistas.  They are active on many bands, 
and have gathered quite a lot of activity on both narrowband and wideband modes.  It should 
be fun to meet and greet two of the many active stations, and get their perspective on operat-
ing, favorite sites, results, stories of road adventures and expose them to the club.  Here are a 
couple of images in advance of their visit: 

 

 
They are not planning on bringing their gear over the border to simplify the questions on 

re-entry, just images in PowerPoint format, but it seems like this might be a good time to bring 
out any gear you might have for them to see and stimulate discussion.  I know they would be 
appreciative to see what we are doing on this side of the water.     

The Topic for the December meeting is the yearly RVHFG Tune-Up Clinic.  We will 
have a Noise Figure and Gain Measuring setup, and a Communications Monitor, Spectrum 
Analyzer and Signal Generator, such that Preamps, Converters and Transverters from 50 MHz 
to 10368 MHz can be characterized and tweaked for best performance.  This is always a fun 
event, and one that many of the club members look forward to each year.  Please bring out 
your gear, new and old, and show it off.  We will tally up the results and publish in the following 
Newsletter.   

Last year we had a side-bar discussion on Preamps at the December meeting, so it 
seemed appropriate for us to have a session on Sequencers and Keyline Handling.  If you 
have a favorite method of accomplishing this bring it in and show it off.  Most of us have ex-



perienced the blown preamp from poor isolation from the transmitter, or improper terminations 
during the RX to TX cycle at one point or other.  There are about a half dozen really good 
commercially available sequencers out there and even more circuits.   

Down East Microwave has a nice one, the DEM TRS Transmit/Receive Sequencer that 
is based on a design by WA5VJB, and is reasonably priced.  It is not that complex, being of the 
variant that is a simple RC circuit generating a charging/discharging voltage across a capacitor, 
and 4 separate stages of comparators that actuate relays in appropriate sequence.  The relay 
outputs can be strapped to provide voltages or to provide a Ground-on-TX condition. This 
makes it easy to control external relays such as Preamp Termination, PA keyline and Transmit 
Enable lines (in that order) on the RX to TX event, and then releasing them in descending or-
der on the TX to RX event.  Follow the link:   

http://www.downeastmicrowave.com/Inter.htm 

Another good one is available from Tom W2DRZ and can be found here: 

http://www.w2drz.ramcoinc.com/CT-1/ordering.htm#SEQ-1 

DB6NT has one especially designed to compliment their line of transverters and Preamps, 
here: 

http://www.kuhne-electronic.de/en/shop/159_Sequenz-Steuerungen/article:112_SEQ_3 

Another interesting sequencer is available if you are a fan of PIC controllers, made by JWM 
Engineering that has adjustable timing on the event sequences.  It is a little more complicated 
but just the trick if the downstream switching takes a little longer than the preset values of the 
analog type.  Look here: 

http://jwmeng.com/seq1.html 

Probably the most recently famous one is known as the Fool Resistant Sequencer designed by 
Paul Wade W1GHZ.  His is simple to build, can be found in kit form or built up vial an eBay site. 

http://www.w1ghz.org/small_proj/small_proj.htm 

These are all great for portable equipment compliments as well as the main station con-
troller on bands where remotely operated preamps are desired up at the antennas.  There will 
be some samples of each of these at the December Meeting.    

Not to say you can’t roll one of your own, as a little study reveals these are very easy to 
construct and get going.  I use a series of sequential relays with RC time constants in a little 
rack mounted Interface Box for each band. This allows a convenient and common interface to 
be cabled to the Power Supply keyline, and the Preamp Box. Input comes from the transceiver 
associated with the band of operation on either a +10 on TX or on a Ground-to-TX basis.  Both 
are supported to allow for interchange of primary exciter.  The outputs from the Interface Box 
are Ground-on-TX labeled ¼ in phone jacks, which is the common interface on the system 
transverters and HV power supplies.  Preamp Power comes out on a MS style connector and 
cables to the box on the tower.  Seems like a lot of work…but I’m convinced it is worth the 
complication and rack space used.  This makes for an interchangeable system that can be re-
configured as the station changes.   

In other news, Jim Hastings W2RFM reports that the 53.63/52.63 repeater will be going 
up on Bristol Mountain shortly, and should give great coverage to the area.  How many club 
members have 6M FM going as part of their shack?  I have an old commercial transceiver that 
I converted over to 6 FM many years ago, and I use it as something of a band monitor for any 
52.525 NBFM activity.  Anyone else monitoring the frequency?       

A couple of months ago I solicited images of shacks or projects in process.  (Send in 
anything you have, by the way)  I managed to snag the photo below of Dave Hallidy, K2DH at 



the controls of his 1296 Station while he was operating as W1O (Double You Won…Ooooh), 
during a special event on 23cm EME.  A lot of stations obtained special event call signs for the 
weekend, and it was quite a deal to figure out who was who.  At least four different call signs 
were operating from the Stanford Research Institute 140 ft dish in California, which led to the 
caption for the photo to be “All These Call signs For SRI Gives Me A Headache”.     

 

 
 

As always, check out the RVHFG Monday Night 2M SSB Net on 144.260 USB at 2100 
local.  Feel free to check in and let us know what you are up to, even if just to say hi.  Some-
times a technical topic is aired, other times it is just a fast round table.   We go to 50.200 at 
2130 local.   Sometimes if there is interest we go to 432.100 and then 1296.100 too.  

I welcome you to please come forward and give me your ideas, constructive criticism 
and comments as to how we can make the Rochester VHF Group more interesting and rele-
vant to the membership.  Send me email at wb2byp@arrl.net or you can phone me up at 585-
415-4973.  I monitor 144.200 USB and 223.50 simplex FM often while in the shack.   
Hope to work you on the bands. 
John Stevens 
wb2byp 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Central States Conference 2009 Pictures 
By John Stevens, WB2BYP  

These are images from Central States Conference 2009 in Chicago this year. The last picture 
is the NU8I Rover 

 
 

          

 
 

    

 
 
 



 
 

 



Yard Bag Holder 
By Dean Keyser, WB2QCJ 

 
This is the season where this yard bag holder will come in handy.  Thanks Dean! 
 

 
 

Anybody want to bag these for me? 



 

 

Classified Listings 
 

Wanted: 3456 Antenna. If you have one you want to sell, contact Ken Kent, KA2LIM 
 
For Sale by K2TER 
IF Rigs: 
See January 2000 QST “Hotwiring the TS-690” by Rus Healy K2UA for transverter mod docs.  These 
are the 3 radios mentioned 
Kenwood TS-690SAT (2) – email for condition, IF filter choices, and price. 
Kenwood TS-450S 
Others: 
Realistic HTX-100 (2) – with NJ2L transverter mod $60 each 
Brand new in box HTX-100 - $150 – unconverted  
Transverters: 
Built by DEM 2304-144 transverter - 1W $375 firm 
DEM 144-28 - 30W output $250 firm 
Microwave Modules 432-28 – 10W w/two LO frequencies - $80 
Rochester VHF Group 432-28 - $50 
Amplifiers:  
2304 MHz 60w amplifier module - $100 
3456 MHz Toshiba 20w Amplifier - $60 
5760 – Avantec 10W amplifier - $110 
10 GHz – Avantec 5W amplifier - $150 
Accessories: 
DEM Transverter interface for TS-850 - $45 
2 - 22’ Military crank up towers – call for details 
 
If interested, please email Bill Rogers, K2TER at k2ter@rochester.rr.com 
 



Meeting Location and Directions 

 
 
Spencerport Wesleyan Church on 2653 Nichols St. (ac tually Hwy. 31). 
 
Directions from Rochester: 
 
531W exit RT. to 259N 
 
259N turn Rt. on 31E (first Rt. at traffic light) 
 
Look for Spencerport Schools Bus Garage on left 
 
Take first Rt. on Sheldon at A-framed church, park in rear lot. 
 
Enter gray metal door under fire escape.  

 


